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Town of Atlantic Beach Comprehensive Plan
Planning Commission Meeting

1010 32nd Avenue South, North Myrtle Beach, SC  29582

Thursday, January 25, 2018
3:00 p.m.
MINUTES
All FOIA Requirements Have Been Met

Planning Commissioners Present:

Derrick Stevens, Vice-Chair

Poterressia McNeil

Timothy Vereen

Esco McFadden
Planning Commissioners Absent:
Orton Bellamy, Chair
Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments:

Tom Britton
Brett Morgan
Staff present:
Benjamin Quattlebaum, Town Manager 

Cheryl Pereira, Town Clerk
1.
Call to Order:

Commissioner Vereen called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m.


A.
Roll Call: Roll call was taken.  

B.
Welcome:  Commissioner Vereen welcomed all present.

C.
Moment of Silence:  A moment of silence was observed.
2.
Approval of Minutes:

It was properly moved and seconded that the minutes from October 26, 2017 be approved.  There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The minutes were approved.

3.
Old Business: 

Meeting Schedule: It was properly moved and seconded that the proposed meeting schedule for 2018 be approved. There being no questions, a voice vote was taken.  The motion was carried.
4.
New Business: 

i.
Article I of the LMO Draft (Current LMO Chapters 3 & 11)
Mr. Britton said he'd provided a couple of articles in the Commission packets, and that the revisions to the LMO draft would be covered briefly.  Article 1 includes passages from the existing ordinance, showing where the changes were made.  The first change is to make the language correspond to changes in state statute since the last LMO.  Page 2 includes changes to fix conflicting provisions.  Page 3 includes change to include considering deed restrictions, pursuant to a change in state law.  Page 4, "Policy regarding prior approvals pending applications," has been rewritten to reference the Vested Rights Act, another addition to the state code.  In this section, Item B is an optional provision, which addresses what happens if there's an application submitted prior to Council adopting the revision, if a decision hasn't been made until after Council adopts the revised ordinance.  This section gives the property owner the option of having the application reviewed under the old code.  If the application is approved under the old code but does not meet requirements of the new code, then the developer is allowed a permit, but the project is considered nonconforming.
Page 6 includes definitions.  In addition to the self-explanatory changes, page 20 includes many definitions for sexually oriented businesses, to more fully cover provisions in the existing code for all the potential uses.  These are common to more recent ordinances.
Mr. Quattlebaum asked if providing the definitions meant that those businesses would be allowed in the town.

Mr. Britton explained that the way the ordinance is written, there are thing such as distance requirements from sexually oriented businesses, which would make establishment of a new sexually oriented business difficult, though existing businesses are grandfathered in.  The definitions clarify what constitutes a sexually oriented business, because without the specific definitions, someone could argue that they are not a sexually oriented business.  This eliminates the gray area.

ii.
Article II of the LMO Draft (Current LMO Chapter 4)

Mr. Britton said page 29 includes supplemental language to clarify the powers and duties of the administrator and staff.  The portion entitled, "Planning Commission Powers and Duties" has been shortened.  Instead of this section creating the Planning Commission, a separate ordinance will be crafted for that purpose.  Additionally, the language aligns with state statutes more closely.  Page 31 indicates the Board of Zoning Appeals will be composed of 3 members.  Additionally, language has been added to indicate that the Board member term expires on June 30th, or until such time subsequently that Council makes a new appointment.  Page 32, "Board of Zoning Appeals, Powers and Duties" has been amended to align with state code.  Page 33, Architectural Review Board reduces the number to 3 members from 7, and also includes the same language regarding expiration of terms.  Additionally, some of the language requiring certain professional qualifications has been removed for those appointed to the ARB.
There were no questions from the Commission.


iii.
Scoping and Discussion of Articles III & IV (Currently Chapters 5 & 6)

Brett Morgan said Chapter 6's scoping would be tabled until the next meeting, as it is a very important part of the LMO, having to do with zoning districts.  He provided zoning maps to the Commissioners, to facilitate discussion next meeting.
Mr. Morgan said both chapters 5 & 6 combined are approximately 118 pages, which is substantial.  Chapter 5 contains 19 articles, which will need discussion as to whether they should all be included.  It should be shortened from its current 65 pages, to help with understanding.  A summary of proposed changes has been provided to the Commission.  

Mr. Morgan referred to section 5.5.6, which deals with submission deadlines for applications.  Currently, the deadline is 45 days prior to the meeting.  He suggested making that longer or shorter, depending on what is included for the permits.  Mr. Britton said you could have varying timeframes.  For things which appear before the Planning Commission, there is a statutory requirement to have a decision made within a 60 day window.  For the BZA, there are statutory notification requirements.  It is common for more intensive uses, such as beachfront development.  Mr. Britton said Waccamaw COG would prepare recommendations for timeframes on different types of development for the Commission to consider.

Mr. Morgan then referenced section 5.5.17, which is a table of the review procedures.  He suggested possibly changing a few things, such as some appeals going to the Planning Commission instead of the Board of Zoning Appeals.  The table will be reworked, make sure that all the zoning related requirements go to the BZA and all the development related requirements go to the Planning Commission.  Finally, Mr. Morgan said some places in Chapter 5 have incomplete passages.  5.5.72, section H, there are sections of line which are blank. 
Mr. Morgan said earlier discussion had directed minor signage to be approved by the administration, and larger signs go to the Planning Commission.  He asked what the size threshold was for making the determination.  Mr. Britton said the current ordinance has a cutoff of 40 feet.  Moving forward, the simple things will be streamlined.  Most of the applications will be able to be approved at the administrative level, with more complex items needing BZA or Planning Commission approval.
Next month, the Table of Uses will be given some attention.  He asked the Commission to look in advance at what uses they think should be admitted in the various zoning districts, based on the new master plan.

By way of example, Mr. Quattlebaum said the Town had received a formal request by a resident.  On 30th Avenue, zoned C1, and the request is to put a permanent open air produce stand on 30th Avenue.  At this moment, it's allowed under the current zoning, so long as it's seasonal, for a maximum time of 30th days. 

Mr. Morgan said all of the uses had been culled from the current ordinance and placed in a list.  Mr. Britton said he will be asking which uses need to be removed, and if any need to be added.  Mr. Quattlebaum asked if there were certain uses which were protected by law.

Mr. Britton says if something exists already in the town, if that use is not included in the new ordinance, then the use just becomes nonconforming.  There is a process for amending the ordinance and adding a use to the list, if so desired.

5.
Public Comments -- general (none)

6.
Commissioner Questions and Comments (none)


Adjournment: Commissioner Vereen adjourned the meeting at 3:35 p.m.
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